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CPA Activities

The Canadian Scene
53rd Canadian Regional Conference

More than 100 delegates were welcomed to Victoria 
by host jurisdiction British Columbia for the annual 
Commonwealth Parliamentary Association (CPA) 
Canadian Regional Conference from July 19-25, 2015. 
The conference theme focused on parliamentary 
security.

CWP Meeting

Speaker of the BC Legislative Assembly and CWP 
Chair Linda Reid brought the Commonwealth 
Women Parliamentarians (CWP) steering committee 
meeting to order on the afternoon of July 19 following 
introductions and a reading by author M.A.C. Farrant. 
The committee discussed the CWP Canadian Chapter’s 
various projects, including a new promotional video, 
and how to use special funding from CPA Headquarters 
to celebrate the 10th anniversary of founding of the 
CWP. Meenakshi Dhar, Director of Programs for the 

CPA Secretariat, and Saskatchewan Senator Raynell 
Andreychuk spoke at a session titled “Is There a Role 
for CWP in Election Monitoring?” chaired by Speaker 
Reid. The presenters noted that in addition to bringing 
their parliamentary knowledge to these monitoring 
projects, they could play a role in fostering women’s 
greater involvement in civil society.

On July 20, the main day of CWP meetings opened 
with a blessing by Mary Anne Thomas of the 
Esquimalt First Nation and reading by Zoé Duhaime, 
Victoria’s Youth Poet Laureate. Following the Chair’s 
business report, attendees listened to a thoroughly 
engrossing presentation by social justice advocate 
Jody Paterson titled “The Journey of a Thousand 
Steps: Walking with Vulnerable Women on the 
Road to Change,” chaired by BC MLA Jackie Tegart. 
Paterson asked the women parliamentarians present 
to keep in mind the most vulnerable Canadians when 
legislating social policies. In a session chaired by 
Quebec MNA Caroline Simard, UBC PhD candidate 

Members of the CWP Steering Committee: Standing (from left) - MPP Lisa Thompson, Senator Raynell Andreychuk, MLA 
Linda Reid, MLA Wendy Bisaro, MHA Lisa Dempster. Seated (from left) - MLA Patricia Angnakak, MLA Jennifer Howard, 
MLA Laura Ross, MNA Caroline Simard, MLA Lisa Harris, MLA Jackie Tegart.
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Grace Lore outlined research she has conducted with 
women parliamentarians internationally about their 
experiences navigating issues relating to gender in 
politics. Session chair Wendy Bisaro, a NWT MLA, 
introduced presenter Janni Aragon, a professor in the 
University of Victoria’s Political Science Department 
to discuss security issues involving women, and 
especially women parliamentarians, using social 
media. In a fourth session, Chair Laura Ross, an MLA 
from Saskatchewan, introduced Isabel Metcalfe, a 
public affairs counsel, to discuss opportunities and 
experiences monitoring elections abroad. Panelists 
included Senator Andreychuk, and Debbie Nider 

and Linda Rubuliak of CANADEM. A final session 
chaired by Speaker Reid featured BC Senator Mobina 
Jaffer who offered comments about women in conflict 
zones and how women’s groups can help to combat 
radicalism within their communities and families.

Canadian Regional Meeting

On July 21 delegates and observers gathered for 
an opening ceremony at Confederation Garden Park 
featuring Elder Elmer George of the Songhees First 
Nation which included a presentation of the talking 
stick and a performance by a group of First Nation 
Unity drummers. Sessions included a presentation on 
accessibility within Canadian Parliaments by Nova 
Scotia Speaker Kevin Murphy chaired by Prince 
Edward Island Senator Elizabeth Hubley; a discussion 
on security considerations at the Legislative Assembly 
of British Columbia with BC Deputy Speaker Douglas 
Horne and Sergeant-at-Arms Gary Lenz chaired by 
Saskatchewan Speaker Dan D’Autremont; Ms. Aragon 
appeared for a second time at the conference to speak 
about parliamentarians using social media more 
generally in a session chaired by Manitoba Speaker 
Daryl Reid. The day concluded with a session chaired 
by NWT Speaker Jackie Jacobson in which Vancouver 
Sun editorial cartoonist Graham Harrop discussed 
how he finds his inspiration.

Morning sessions on July 22 included a panel 
discussion on ethics and accountability of members 

Newfoundland and Labrador MHA Lisa Dempster,  
Northwest Territories MLA Wendy Bisaro and NWT  
Principal Clerk for Corporate and Interparliamentary  
Affairs Gail Bennett at the CWP meeting.

BC Speaker Linda Reid welcomes delegates to Confederation Garden Park during the opening ceremonies to the  
53rd Canadian Regional Conference of the Commonwealth Parliamentary Association.
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chaired by Newfoundland and Labrador Speaker 
Wade Verge featuring Sandra Barnes, Clerk of the 
Newfoundland and Labrador Legislative Assembly 
and Senator Andreychuk. Ms. Barnes and Senator 
Andreychuk discussed how each of their respective 
jurisdictions has dealt with or is dealing with 
scandals involving members’ expenses. In a session 
chaired by Ontario Speaker Dave Levac, Jacques 
Chagnon, President of the Quebec National Assembly, 
spoke about the principles and application of 
security standard for parliament buildings using an 
improvement project in Quebec as an example. The final 
session of the day, chaired by Alberta Speaker Robert 
Wanner, saw MPs Joyce Murray, Malcolm Allen and 
Chris Charlton offer their personal reflections on 
the incident on Parliament Hill on October 22, 2014 
when a gunman entered the Hall of Honour. The MPs 
noted that social media was both informative during 
the event, but also potentially exposed Members to 
risk by identifying their locations or spreading false 
or unconfirmed information. They also spoke of the 
effects of post-traumatic stress on parliamentarians 
and parliamentary staff and officers who were near the 
incident. The day’s sessions concluded with the annual 
regional council meeting.

On July 23, delegates were given the opportunity 
to board the HMCS Vancouver at CFB Esquimalt for 
a guided tour that included demonstrations and 
maneuvers in the Strait of Juan de Fuca. Attendees 
expressed great admiration for the work of the men 
and women on duty who were exceptional hosts.

On July 24, the conference concluded with two 
sessions which featured speakers from Australian 
state parliaments who were among more than a 
dozen guest delegates from the country. Michael 
Sutherland, Speaker of the Legislative Assembly 
of Western Australia delivered a presentation on 
security and access in Australian parliaments in a 
session chaired by PEI Speaker Buck Watts. Speaker 
Sutherland screened a dramatic and realistic video 
which depicted a fictional terrorist attack on his 
legislative assembly and how security handled the 
situation. A second session, chaired by Yukon Speaker 
David Laxton, found Speaker D’Autremont and 
Barry House, President of the Legislative Council of 
Australia, discussing the twinning arrangements made 
between Saskatchewan and Western Australia that 
have included parliamentary exchanges. Additional 
twinning plans were discussed between delegates 
from other jurisdictions.

Delegates, guests and accompanying persons at the 53rd Canadian Regional Conference in Victoria, British Columbia at 
the Confederation Garden Park.
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Regional Executive Committee, CPA*
president
Linda Reid, British Columbia

first vice-president
Wade Verge, Newfoundland and Labrador

second vice-president
Joe Preston, Federal Branch

past president
Chris Collins, New Brunswick

regional representatives
Russ Hiebert, Federal Branch
David Laxton, Yukon
Wade Verge, Newfoundland and Labrador

chair of the cwp, canadian section
(Commonwealth Women Parliamentarians) 
Linda Reid, British Columbia

executive secretary-treasurer
Blair Armitage

Members of the Regional Council*
 house of commons

Andrew Scheer, Speaker
Audrey O’Brien, Clerk

alberta
Robert Wanner, Speaker

David McNeil, Secretary

british columbia
Linda Reid, Speaker

Craig James, Secretary

canadian federal branch
Joe Preston, Chair

Elizabeth Kingston, Secretary

manitoba
Daryl Reid, Speaker

Patricia Chaychuk, Secretary

new brunswick
Chris Collins, Speaker

Donald Forestell, Secretary

newfoundland and labrador
Wade Verge, Speaker

Sandra Barnes, Secretary

nunavut
George Qulaut, Speaker
John Quirke, Secretary

senate
Leo Housakos, Speaker
Charles Robert, Clerk

nova scotia
Kevin Murphy, Speaker
 Neil Ferguson, Secretary

ontario
Dave Levac, Speaker
Deborah Deller, Secretary

prince edward island
Francis Watts, Speaker
Charles MacKay, Secretary

québec
Jacques Chagnon, Speaker
Émilie Bevan, Secretary

saskatchewan
Dan D’Autremont, Speaker
Gregory Putz, Secretary

northwest territories
Jackie Jacobson, Speaker
Tim Mercer, Secretary

yukon
 David Laxton, Speaker

Floyd McCormick, Secretary

*As of September 30, 2015
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Canadian Region 

Commonwealth Parliamentary Association

Alberta 
Office of the Clerk 

Legislative Building 
801 Legislature Annex 

Edmonton, AB  T5K 1E4 
780 427-2478 (tel) 
780 427-5688 (fax) 

david.mcneil@assembly.ab.ca 

British Columbia 
Office of the Clerk 

Parliament Buildings 
Room 221 

Victoria, BC  V8V 1X4 
250 387-3785 (tel) 
250 387-0942 (fax) 

ClerkHouse@leg.bc.ca 

Federal Branch 
Executive Secretary 

131 Queen Street, 5th Floor 
House of Commons 

Ottawa, ON  K1A 0A6 
613 993-0330 (tel) 
613 995-0212 (fax) 

cpa@parl.gc.ca 

Manitoba 
Office of the Clerk 

Legislative Building 
Room 237 

Winnipeg, MB  R3C 0V8 
204 945-3636 (tel) 
204 948-2507 (fax) 

patricia.chaychuk@leg.gov.mb.ca 

New Brunswick 
Office of the Clerk 

Legislative Building 
P.O. Box 6000 

Fredericton, NB  E3B 5H1 
506 453-2506 (tel) 
506 453-7154 (fax) 

don.forestell@gnb.ca

Newfoundland & Labrador 
Office of the Clerk 

Confederation Building 
P.O. Box 8700 

St John’s, NL  A1B 4J6 
709 729-3405 (tel) 
707 729-4820 (fax) 
sbarnes@gov.nl.ca

Northwest Territories 
Office of the Clerk 

P.O. Box 1320 
Yellowknife, NT  X1A 2L9 

867 669-2299 (tel) 
867 873-0432 (fax) 

tim_mercer@gov.nt.ca 

Nova Scotia 
Office of the Clerk 

Province House 
P.O. Box 1617 

Halifax, NS  B3J 2Y3 
902 424-5707 (tel) 
902 424-0526 (fax) 

fergusnr@gov.ns.ca 

 
Nunavut 

Office of the Clerk 
Legislative Assembly of Nunavut 

P.O. Box 1200 
Iqaluit, NU  X0A 0H0 

867 975-5100 (tel) 
867 975-5190 (fax) 

Ontario 
Office of the Clerk 

Room 104, 
Legislative Bldg. 

Toronto, ON  M7A 1A2 
416 325-7341 (tel) 
416 325-7344 (fax) 

clerks-office@ontla.ola.org 

Prince Edward Island 
Office of the Clerk 

Province House 
P.O. Box 2000 

Charlottetown, PE  C1A 7N8 
902 368-5970 (tel) 
902 368-5175 (fax) 

chmackay@assembly.pe.ca 

Québec 
Direction des relations inter- 

parlementaires 
Assemblée nationale 

Québec, QC  G1A 1A3 
418 643-7391 (tel) 
418 643-1865 (fax) 

EBevan@assnat.qc.ca 

Saskatchewan 
Office of the Clerk 

Legislative Building 
Room 239 

Regina, SK  S4S 0B3 
306 787-2377 (tel) 
306 787-0408 (fax) 

cpa@legassembly.sk.ca 

Yukon 
Office of the Clerk 

Legislative Building 
P.O. Box 2703 

Whitehorse, YT  Y1A 2C6 
867 667-5494 (tel) 
867 393-6280 (fax) 
clerk@gov.yk.ca


